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MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE 
SOUTHEASTERN PUBLIC SERVICE AUTHORITY OF VIRGINIA 

 
September 27, 2023 

 
The Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors of the Southeastern Public Service Authority (SPSA) 
was held at 9:30 a.m. in the Regional Board Room at the Regional Building, 723 Woodlake Drive, 
Chesapeake, Virginia. The following members were in attendance or as noted: 
 
Mr. John Maxwell (absent)  (CH)             Mr. Earl Sorey                                 (CH) 
Ms. Sheryl Raulston   (FR)   Ms. Amanda Jarratt                         (FR) 
Dr. Dale Baugh              (IW)   Mr. Randy Keaton                           (IW) 
Mr. John Keifer         (NO)   Mr. Richard Broad                     (NO) 
Mr. C.W. “Luke” McCoy   (PO)   Ms. Lavonda Graham-Williams      (PO) 
Mr. Tony Parnell      (SH)              Ms. Lynette Lowe                           (SH) 
Mr. D. Rossen S. Greene        (SU)   Mr. Albert Moor                               (SU) 
Mr. Thomas Leahy    (VB)   Mr. L.J. Hansen                               (VB) 
 
(CH) Chesapeake; (FR) Franklin; (IW) Isle of Wight; (NO) Norfolk; (PO) Portsmouth, (SH) 
Southampton County; (SU) Suffolk; (VB) Virginia Beach 
 
Others present at the meeting included Alternate Ex-Officio Members Mr. Michael Etheridge (IW), 
Mr. Jeremy Kline (VB), Mr. Robert Lewis (SU), Ms. Jocelyn Terry-Adumuah (PO), Mr. Greg Martin (CH), 
and Mr. Brian Thrower (SH), SPSA executives, Mr. Dennis Bagley, Executive Director, Ms. Tressa 
Preston, Secretary and Director of Administration, Ms. Sandy Schreiber, Treasurer and Director of 
Finance, and Mr. Brett Spain, General Counsel.   
 
To accommodate those who could not attend in person, through the meeting notice, members of the 
public were also invited to listen to, and view presentations displayed at the meeting, by registering 
for attendance using a GoTo Webinar teleconferencing platform. Members of the public were also 
invited to speak at the SPSA Board of Directors Meeting during the designated public comment 
period at the beginning of the meeting by registering in advance with the Secretary through contact 
information published in the meeting notice. Members of the public were also invited to listen to the 
SPSA Board Meeting via toll-free telephone. 
 
1. CALL MEETING TO ORDER 

 
Dr. Baugh, Chairman of the Board of Directors, called the September Board Meeting to order 
at 9:30 a.m. and then he led the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 
2. PUBLIC COMMENT  
 

Ms. Preston reported that there were no requests for public comment. 
 
3. CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS 
 

Chairman Baugh thanked the Board for their attendance and continued support in staying on 
schedule by keeping comments and discussion within allotted timeframes. Chairman Baugh 
went on to share his view that the day’s meeting marked the beginning of a refocus of SPSA’s 
mission. The Executive Committee has had extensive discussions about the best way to move 
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SPSA into the future and now the Board will continue the conversation. He went on to say that 
SPSA’s mission is to provide an efficient and responsible waste management system for its 
member communities and to do that sustainably, SPSA’s focus needs to be forward-looking 
moving away from landfilling. In order to fulfill the vision of truly being the gold standard leader 
in waste management and landfill operations, SPSA must move into new areas by taking 
calculated risks and allowing SPSA’s leadership to prepare the organization for the future in 
order to best support its member communities. While these conversations have been going on 
for many months, Chairman Baugh said that the time had come to take forward-thinking action 
and the day’s presentations would be focused to that end.  
 

4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
The minutes of the August 23, 2023 Board Meeting had been distributed. Chairman Baugh 
asked if there were any additions or changes and there were none.  
  
Ms. Graham-Williams moved, seconded by Ms. Jarratt, to approve the August 23, 2023 
minutes of the SPSA Board of Directors, as presented. The motion was adopted by a 
unanimous vote in favor.  
 

5. AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT 
 

Ms. Lowe, Chair of the Audit Committee, provided the Audit Report stating that a meeting was 
held on September 25, 2023 where she, staff, and Committee members Ms. Graham-Williams 
and Mr. Love met with the lead auditors from Cherry Bekaert for a thorough review and 
discussion of the Fiscal Year 2023 Financial Report. Ms. Lowe encouraged the Board to take 
the time to review the detailed explanations and breakdowns provided in the funding notes, 
when they are furnished with final copies of the report at the next meeting, as those notes will 
fully explain that the financial statements are presented appropriately according to accounting 
standards, and that the proper place for the level of specific detail requested by the Board is in 
those notes. On behalf of the Audit Committee, Ms. Lowe thanked the Board for entrusting 
them with the responsibility of reviewing and providing feedback on the annual report. She 
reported that they are confident that the items reported in the audit are detailed properly and 
that they look forward to the presentation from the auditors at the October Board Meeting. She 
also added that they are pleased with the expertise of staff in preparing the report and the 
working relationship between staff and the audit team. She offered to answer any questions. 
Mr. Leahy expressed his appreciation to the Committee and staff noting that a governmental 
organization cannot move forward without proper accountability for public funds as its 
foundation.  
 

6. VDOT FLYOVER UPDATE PRESENTATION  
 

Mr. Mike Davis of the Virginia Department of Transportation gave a brief update on the Flyover 
Project, noting that the drawings are being finalized and that the advertisement phase is 
approaching in December. He reported that the permitting process is going well, and he sees 
no issues with the threatened and endangered species impacted by the project. Right of way 
plans have been finished and two of the three parcels have been approved and cleared by the 
landowners, with the third, the City of Portsmouth, set for a vote. The Five Pines property owner 
was unable to secure a contractor for tree clearing, so VDOT has modified the schedule to 
accommodate that change. Mr. Davis also noted that VDOT has been actively engaged in 
alerting large contractors to the pending advertisement of this contract in the hopes of 
encouraging competitive bidding. He also commented that while the revised schedule shows 
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the project as being open to traffic on July 31, 2026 there are incentives built into the contract 
to encourage early completion. He also reviewed the inflationary factors that contributed to the 
estimated budget increases that the Board voted to cover at the August Board Meeting so that 
the project can be considered fully funded and eligible for advertising, noting that VDOT 
constantly reevaluates to determine reliable funding expectations to present to the Board. Mr. 
Davis offered to answer any questions.  
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Ms. Graham-Williams commented that the previous day the City of Portsmouth voted to 
approve the two easements needed for the Flyover Project and she thanked the team for 
providing the necessary information to make that possible. Mr. Davis was pleased to be able 
to mark that item complete and thanked Ms. Graham-Williams and Portsmouth for their efforts. 
Chairman Baugh asked Mr. Davis about the early completion incentives in the contract, and he 
replied that the incentive covers up to 80 days, which could mean completion as early as May 
of 2026. Mr. Davis also noted that the contract also has penalties if construction goes past the 
completion date. Mr. Leahy asked what the greatest challenges to be faced during construction 
are, in addition to funding. Mr. Davis mentioned the hazards of working on a busy roadway, but 
that the geotechnical components at play in setting steel girders at this site is a factor that he 
is paying close attention to. Mr. McCoy asked about the maintenance of the project once 
completed and Mr. Davis said that, to his understanding, it will be turned over to the City of 
Suffolk and steps are being taken to ensure a smooth transition. Mr. Moor asked if, due to the 
number of accidents common in the construction area, if VDOT was considering any speed 
restrictions in the work zone and, if so, how those would work. Mr. Davis responded that, at 
this point it appears that the majority of the work will take place offroad behind barriers, so 
speed restrictions are not being planned at this time, however if recommended by the 
contractor or need arises that subject will be revisited. There were no further questions and 
Chairman Baugh thanked Mr. Davis.  
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7. EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR UPDATES 
 

Before starting his usual report, Mr. Bagley updated the Board on a situation that staff has been 
managing the last few days at the RNG Facility regarding a  erreva contractor’s improper 
disposal of a tank of methyl mercaptan, the harmless but distinctly foul-smelling chemical 
added to natural gas to alert customers of a gas leak, resulting in action being taken to locate 
the source of the smell and determine its cause. He complimented SPSA staff on their 
outstanding response to the situation and thanked the Suffolk Fire Department and 
Chesapeake HazMat Units for their responses to what appeared to be an alarming situation. 
He added that when made aware of the situation Terreva Renewables Vice President of 
Operations, Richard Crowther, immediately traveled from Atlanta to be onsite to remedy the 
situation and was present at the day’s meeting to answer any questions. Mr. Bagley went on 
to say that the challenge in resolving the matter is that, while the mercaptan tank is secured, it 
cannot be removed until a specialized company can retrieve it, to better ensure that no 
additional odors escape during removal, but Terreva has already engaged that removal 
company. Mr. Bagley assured the Board that Mike Kelley, SPSA’s  nvironmental Manager was 
responsible for all recording and reporting of the event, as required, and that the City of 
Suffolk’s Public Information  fficer is taking the lead on communicating with the press and 
social media with a joint release planned for later that day. Mr. Kelley offered to answer any 
questions.  
 
Mr. Hansen asked what permit a situation of this type would fall under. Mr. Kelley and Mr. 
Bagley explained that it relates to the Title V Air Permit, which is a bit of a challenge because 
while SPSA is ultimately responsible for the Permit, as the Permit holder, the Permit itself 
clearly outlines that all of the permitting responsibilities fall to the third-party contractor. This is 
a matter that staff are attempting to further clarify in the new Title V Permit, as it has been an 
issue in the past and continues to be a concern. Mr. Bagley added that the Virginia Department 
of Environmental Quality (DEQ) and the Fire Department were very pleased with SPSA’s 
response and that there was no doubt at all that this was a contractor error. His opinion is that 
this is not likely to result in a permit violation from DEQ but will continue to keep the Board 
informed. Mr. Leahy acknowledged that while this particular situation is being resolved with 
relative ease, he is concerned that it indicates a serious lack of training that needs to be 
addressed as the potential for harm by human error is significant. Mr. Bagley mentioned that 
they are in the early stages of investigation and that Mr. Crowther would be available to answer 
questions moments later, but that Mr. Bagley wanted to attest to the fact that he has been very 
clear with Terreva that there are matters to be addressed and he is confident from his 
conversations last night that those are going to be addressed immediately. He invited Mr. 
Crowther to the podium to share those plans, adding that the Board can be assured that 
SPSA’s position is that ma or changes must take place. Mr. Crowther introduced himself and 
briefed the Board on the situation, adding that Clean Harbors came to the site for environmental 
clean up and determined that because the tank was in a metal dumpster there was no soil 
contact or contamination. He said that his technical team is working with a contractor out of 
West Virginia that specializes in containing and disposing this kind of equipment and that they 
are engaging in deodorizing efforts to minimize any lingering smells. He also added that, 
moving forward, there will be no methyl mercaptan of any kind on site because Terreva sells 
gas directly to the pipeline which does not require an odor additive. Mr. Crowther said that 
Terreva will be on site with their staff reviewing safety procedures in detail and ensuring that 
SPSA is comfortable with what everyone is doing. He stated that he was coming to the Board 
with an apology, as this was a situation that never should have happened. They are working to 
mitigate the situation quickly, and while the chemical is not hazardous it is very unpleasant, 
and anyone in the community who smelled it would have thought there was a massive gas leak 
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so he does not minimize the concerns raised. He offered to answer any questions. Mr. Moor, 
of the City of Suffolk, who had to manage a concerned public and teams of first responders 
during this situation, asked if the cylinder would be removed that day. Mr. Crowther responded 
that his team was on the phone with contractors in West Virginia at that moment and it was a 
matter of them travelling to the site. Mr. Crowther reiterated the strategy that now that the 
container is enclosed it is best to have a specialist handle removal to better ensure that there 
is no further mishandling of an already damaged container, which could result in further 
escaped mercaptan. They commented about lingering odors and hope that coming rain would 
help the situation. Mr. Moor also thanked Mr. Bagley for tracking him down the previous 
morning to ensure that he was well informed of the situation and for staff’s work to remedy the 
situation. Ms. Graham-Williams raised concerns about lingering mercaptan odors masking the 
smell of actual gas leaks in the area and asked if there were any precautions being taken in 
that area. Mr. Crowther responded that, fortunately, the smell does dissipate fairly quickly once 
away from the source and by using the specialized contractor for removal there is less risk of 
additional odors. Mr. Bagley added that SPSA has contacted local gas utility companies to 
notify them of the situation, which should also be helpful. Ms. Raulston asked Mr. Crowther 
about  erreva’s contractor safety program, and they discussed the specific details of the 
incident and noted that there will be a post-incident report. Mr. Sorey asked where the container 
would go when it leaves the site and Mr. Crowther responded that that he would have to check 
with the contractor, but presumably it will be taken to the contractor’s site to be cleaned properly 
and then for disposal at a certified scrap hauler for that particular type of metal. He reiterated 
that nothing will be happening on site without full coordination with SPSA. Mr. Bagley concluded 
by saying that since Mr. Crowther’s arrival he has ensured that the right work is being done 
and being done correctly and that he has been in constant contact with staff. Mr. Bagley and 
Mr. Strickland have told him in no uncertain terms what their expectations are and he has been 
in full agreement to move forward professionally with the right people. Mr. Crowther agreed 
and offered to answer any more questions as they arose.  

 
Mr. Bagley commented on the timeliness of this particular selection, given the recent events 
and her assistance with the RNG Facility, as he recognized Environmental Specialist, Grace 
Roquemore, as the SPSA Values in Action Employee of the Month. When asked what she likes 
about working at SPSA, Ms. Roquemore says that she likes the different challenges she faces 
each day, and Mr. Bagley and Mr. Kelley are incredibly grateful for her wide skill set and can-
do attitude. Dr. Baugh presented Ms. Roquemore with a certificate and a lapel pin as tokens of 
the Board’s appreciation. 
 
Regarding the wetlands permitting process required for the proposed expansion at the 
Regional Landfill and the Army Corps of  ngineers’ Environmental Impact Statement (EIS), 
Mr. Bagley reminded the Board that staff received comments largely from EPA and staff has 
worked with consultants to provide responses. He noted that of those 29 requests for 
information, 10 of them centered around what SPSA is doing to reduce the waste stream and 
promote re-use and recycling. He read some of the questions to give specific examples and 
noted that these conversations go as high as speaking one-on-one with EPA Region 3 Director, 
Adam Ortiz, who is adamant that these must be SPSA’s future concerns. Mr. Bagley supplied 
copies of a letter written by Mr. Ortiz to the Army Corps of Engineers stating the  PA’s possible 
ob ections to SPSA’s expansion into wetlands. This letter, Mr. Bagley reminded the Board, is 
not a surprise or new information, but it is the expected next step that EPA can take to 
potentially overrule a decision from the Army Corps of Engineers, because the EPA has that 
authority. Mr. Bagley assured the Board that staff is addressing the situation thoroughly, but 
that these concerns being raised by EPA make the discussions taking place about the future 
and the role that SPSA will play that much more important and set the stage for what can be 
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SPSA’s next chapter.  e asked that, as conversations continue at that meeting, and at future 
meetings, the Board keep in mind the significance of what EPA is asking and the opportunity 
to create lasting impact that is being presented to the Board. As SPSA’s  xecutive  irector, 
Mr. Bagley is saying that seeking sustainable long-term solutions outside of landfilling is not 
just what the  PA is insisting that SPSA do, it is the right thing to do for SPSA’s member 
communities. Mr. Bagley and Mr. Bob Gardner would be discussing the proposed Alternative 
Waste Disposal Request for Proposals later in the meeting, rather than at a later date, because 
of the urgency in moving forward on the process demonstrably. Ms. Graham-Williams asked if 
the comments and responses could be shared so that she, and others, could begin 
communicating the vision to their member localities. Mr. Bagley responded that they would be 
sent to her after the meeting.  
 
The next item for update was the Waste Disposal Service Agreement with WIN Waste. Mr. 
Bagley informed the Board that discussions have come down to the single issue of timing for 
payment of liquidated damages. He hopes to have a final written response by October 13, 2023 
so that all documents can be presented to the Board at the October Board Meeting.  
 
The Ribbon Cutting for the RNG Facility will take place on October 18, 2023 at 11:00 a.m., 
immediately following the Executive Committee, which will be held at the Regional Landfill 
Administrative Building conference room. Mr. Bagley hopes the Board plans to attend.  
 
The Waste Characterization Study performed by SCS Engineers at the Landstown Transfer 
Station and the Chesapeake Transfer Station has been received by SPSA and is under final 
review. Mr. Bagley commented that the study will be utilized as part of the RFP for Alternative 
Waste Disposal.  
 
Mr. Bagley returned to the subject of the RFP for Alternative Waste Disposal, reporting that a 
draft RFP has been completed by SCS Engineers and that Mr. Bob Gardner will review that 
with the Board. He also commented that in preparation of the draft of that proposal, the topic 
of SPSA’s  se and Support Agreements ( SA) became a matter for consideration.  e 
reminded the Committee that each of the member communities have a signed USA that expires 
on June 30, 2027 that will automatically renew for a ten year period unless that member 
community gives notice of intent to leave the authority by December 21, 2025. The June 30, 
2027 date is significant because it was originally chosen to coincide with the end of the first 
term of the WIN/Wheelabrator contract. Now that WIN Waste is closing and SPSA is seeking 
a new Alternative Waste Disposal contract, Mr. Bagley must raise for discussion the challenge 
of seeking proposals for potential new technology, which would require major investments from 
vendors, with so little time remaining on the member communities’ commitment to SPSA.  e 
posited that it will be difficult for SPSA to get viable, forward-thinking responses if SPSA cannot 
provide vendors with a solid expectation for the waste that would need to be processed. Mr. 
Bagley asked Mr. Spain to review the USAs and discuss what options might be available should 
the Board choose to extend them in order to give vendors responding to the RFP greater 
assurance of a guaranteed waste stream and therefore likely offer more competitive pricing. 
Mr. Spain offered historical context on the USAs, which were signed in 2016 and 2017 and 
took effect in January of 2018, under similar circumstances when SPSA was also seeking an 
alternative waste disposal services provider. He advised that the Board could elect to amend 
the USAs regarding specific terms, or any other matters, as they are written to allow 
amendments to their provisions. He explained the process as similar to amending the SPSA 
Bylaws where a written proposed amendment is presented at one meeting, discussed, 
reviewed, and modified as necessary, but the earliest opportunity to vote on the proposed 
amendment would be the following meeting and the amendment would need to pass by a 75% 
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resolution of the Board. If approved by the SPSA Board, individual localities would then need 
to vote on their USA for the amendment to become effective, so the localities have ultimate 
control over whether or not a change takes place. Mr. Spain reiterated that this is a process 
that can certainly take place very similarly to how it was done most recently, to give assurance 
to potential contractors of a longer-term waste stream. Mr. Bagley added that there is time to 
socialize this idea to the localities but that he wanted to begin the conversation now so that 
Board Members can begin speaking to their communities with an eye toward making a 
decision, potentially in a March 2024 timeframe. He stated that his recommendation, having 
thoroughly considered the situation, would be to present a longer timeframe to contractors so 
that SPSA can be best positioned to look at the big picture when considering value and 
investment. He presented a chart of an example project that illustrated his point. Mr. Bagley 
reminded the Board that a decision was not needed that day, but that careful consideration and 
big picture thinking would be necessary moving forward.  
 

   
 
 

8. ALTERNATIVE WASTE DISPOSAL RFP PRESENTATION 
 

Mr. Bagley introduced Mr. Bob Gardner who gave a presentation on the Request for Proposals 
for Alternative Waste Disposal, calling it “Act I” of SPSA’s next steps toward innovation. He 
reviewed the proposed timeline for the project, possible alternatives that may be suggested, 
potential evaluating criteria for proposals, and issues that must be considered.  
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In the discussion that followed Mr. Gardner’s presentation, it was determined that it would be 
in SPSA’s best interests to have staff and consultants rework the draft RFP into a RFI that 
would seek insight to include not simply proposals for how vendors would engage with SPSA 
under its current structure, but information on how alternative disposal technology companies 
might seek to engage with SPSA in an ideal scenario. The Board clearly understands the 
urgency to take action, both due to the  PA’s insistence that they do so, but also out of the 
desire to best meet the needs of the member communities. However, the Board’s highest 
priority is to ensure careful, strategic understanding of how matters like the terms of USAs, 
SPSA’s role in waste diversion and recycling, issuance of debt for capital projects, and the like, 
will play a critical role in determining the best long-term path forward. It was also discussed that 
matters of legal confidentiality would be addressed in closed session under the guidance of 
general counsel with special counsel present, as needed. It was agreed that the day’s 
discussion was incredibly fruitful and indicative of the Board’s appetite for doing business 
differently and Mr. Bagley’s willingness to present those opportunities within parameters that 
meet the Board’s specifications.  

 
9. OPERATIONS REPORT  
 

Mr. Bagley reviewed municipal and commercial waste volumes for the reporting period, as well 
as total waste volumes and tons diverted. Mr. Bagley noted that municipal waste tonnages are 
on target with budget and that commercial volumes are above target. Total waste volumes 
came in above the previous year’s tonnages, placing the budget in good standing. 
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Mr. Bagley once again recognized the enviromental team. SPSA just received the Platinum 
Award for Excellence in Pre-Treatment from HRSD for achieving five consecutive years of 
100% compliance.  
 
The Chesapeake Transfer Station is undergoing a minor modificaion of it’s permit by rule to 
increase the allowable tons per day from 500 to 1200. This will cover current volumes as well 
as allow for projected growth. Staff and consultants are also reviewing all other Transfer 
Stations to determine if similar modifications are necessary and will be addressing any changes 
in the near future.  

 
10. CONTRACTS  

 
Ms. Preston informed the Board that there were two contracts to vote on that were each part 
of the Fiscal Year 2024 Capital Replacement Plan. The first of those was for 14 Walking Floor 
Trailers secured through a cooperative contract with the Houston Galveston Area Council to 
be purchased from Ken's Truck Repair. Budgeted at just under $1.6 million total, which is 
113,000 per unit roughly, the total cost came in at 1,582,181.02, resulting in an approximate 
$14,000 savings. Ms. Preston explained that these walking floor trailers have hydraulic slats 
that are built into the floor that allow mechanized movement to move the trash off at the disposal 
site but are also able to tip if they attach to a tipper, which allows greater versatility in offloading 
for Transfer Vehicle Operators at different locations. The next new contract was for two 
Transportation Road Tractors that are part of a Sourcewell contract with Peterbilt. The 
budgeted cost was $380,000 but total costs came to $440,000, resulting in $60,000 difference 
to be recovered in savings from other equipment replacement purchases. Ms. Preston noted 
the $14,000 savings on the earlier contract, $4,000 savings in concrete on the recent paving 
at the Oceana transfer station, and some anticipated savings on the Caterpillar rebuild projects  
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that began in July as examples. She also mentioned that these tractors were added to the 
Capital Replacement Plan in anticipation of the closure at WIN Waste. She offered to answer 
any questions, but there were none. 
 

 
 

Mr. Leahy moved, seconded by Mr. Keaton, to authorize the Executive Director to award 
  contr ct to K n’  Truc  R p  r for    W l  ng  loor Tr  l r   nd   contr ct to th  
Peterbilt Store for 2 Transportation Road Tractors, as presented. The motion was 
adopted by a unanimous vote in favor.  
 
There were two additional contracts that do not require a vote as they are within the Executive 
 irector’s authorization spending threshold that were also a part of the FY24 Capital 
Replacement Plan. One was for a new vehicle for Operations purchased for the amount of 
$44,270 through a cooperative contract with the  irginia Sheriff’s Association. The other was 
a Side Dump Truck for Transportation to transport sludge, which was the second of two 
purchased from IFB 01-23 for $77,030. There were no questions or comments. 

 
11. WRITTEN REPORTS 

 
Chairman Baugh asked if there were any questions regarding the Financial Reports or the WIN 
Waste Report, but there were none.  

 
12. OTHER BUSINESS 

 
Chairman Baugh quickly summarized the previous discussions by reiterating that it was the will 
of the Board that staff evaluate the RFI concept, given the boundaries the Board discussed, to 
deal with the EPA's view and the details of that report versus an RFP. He also added that a 
closed session would be considered for discussing the impacts of certain legal decisions. Mr. 
Hansen added the suggestion that the RFI include a section allowing offers to comment on 
SPSA’s structure and anything that may be prohibitive to a vendor being able to bring in new 
technology or new offerings. Chairman Baugh thanked him for the suggestion and agreed. 

 
13. ADJOURN MEETING 

 
There being no further business to come before the Board of Directors, the regular meeting 
was adjourned at 11:22 a.m.  
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___________________________________ 
Dennis L. Bagley 

Executive Director 
 
 

Submitted by: Tressa Preston, Secretary, SPSA Board of Directors 


